Preliminary
Town of Stoddard
Zoning Board of Adjustment
Minutes of Meeting Nov 19, 2020
The meeting was called to order by the Chairperson at 7:30 pm.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Jason Kovarik.
Members present: Chairperson Jason Kovarik, Vice Chairperson Franz Haase, Bud Record, Herb Healy, Doug Summerton 
Members absent: None
Alternates present: Milosh Buckovcan 
Others present: Compliance Officer Harry Power, In Person: Applicant Christopher Hahn, Logan & Ruddy Hahn children of applicant. On Zoom: Applicant Jennifer Hahn and relative Curtis Hahn, Abutter Irene Caine,  
Hearing: 
· Christopher & Jennifer Hahn, Variance Article 3, Section 1. To allow construction of a 12 ft x 32 ft. deck within the 25 foot setback on a pre-existing, non-conforming cottage. 91 Shedd Hill Rd, Map 126 – Lot 041.
· The Chairperson did roll call and read the rules of a hearing to all present. The Secretary read the Notice. Mr. Hahn had copies of the plans for construction.  
· He spoke stating the deck will not encroach any further into the abutters setback than the current non-conforming structure does.  Herb asked if we are deciding 2 lot lines; the water and an abutter.  Franz said he could find nothing in the CPO that address lot lines from the lake front. He came prepared to discuss the abutter setback. Jason spoke stating the lake shore line is a lot line and the ZBA is assigned to deal with setbacks from lot lines. Harry said the high water mark is known as Littoral Rights and is the property owners lot line. Franz said the higher authority is the state and they have given permission for the deck through the Shore-land Permit.  The hearing will address the setback to the lake and the abutters setback. Doug stated the lake is also his property line and noted under General conditions on the Shore-land Permit it states, under #4, “The permit does not relieve the applicant from the obligation to obtain other local, state or federal permits and/or consult with other agencies as may be required”. Franz agreed with the high water mark being a property line.  
· Jason invited people on the Zoom session to speak in favor the application – no one spoke.
· Herb asked Mr. Hahn if he had considered any other design as he has an acre sized lot. Mr. Hahn stated he wants to keep what is there in place, but is going to rebuild the front section, adding a second floor and keep the back section as is.
· Jason invited people to speak in opposition. Ms Caine asked how big an encroachment he was talking about.  Mr. Hahn brought a large print of the construction showing the lot lines and encroachments to the camera for her to see. The construction for the deck will go no closer to her setback then the cottage is currently. She was satisfied with his answer. Herb asked if the deck could be seen by Ms. Caine. Mr. Hahn replied, property owners across the water could see it but not his abutter. The new deck will not be attached to the house and will be an accessory building larger than 100 sq ft..  
· Franz & Herb noticed his current screened in porch and deck are being converted to inside living space. Concern about being consistent in converting structures into living space was discussed. The current porch is on the foundation, enclosed with walls, roof, windows and lights and can be considered existing living space. 
· Jason asked if there were any other questions. He double checked with Irene on her question, she stated it was for clarification and not against the project. There is no person opposing the Variance. Bud asked if the state permit for the water was enough, members agreed it was. Tonight we are just dealing with the new proposed deck. Herb asked Hahn’s time table for building. He stated he hopes for septic & well this fall with construction next spring. Herb asked if we delayed a decision, would it affect his building plans.  He said not really.  
· Franz asked if the deck would be on pre-formed piers, Hahn said sonotubes. Bud said there is enough land to put the deck 25ft from the water line.  Franz agrees with Bud, but feels Mr. Hahn purchased the property as it is. The structure was built decades prior to the CPO when people could build as close to the water as possible and this should be considered. 
· Doug asked if Hahn thought about moving the new structure back further as he plans to tear down the original cottage leaving the rear addition in place, putting a new foundation and building over the footprint. Hahn said he was focused on staying in the footprint.
· Jason explained the rules for discussion after a hearing is closed, he asked if there were further questions and he then closed the hearing. 
· Jason read the Variance worksheet aloud to members and asked for discussion. Doug asked if it would be an undue hardship or reasonable request to ask Hahn to put the new construction out of the setback area.  Franz said the new construction is not the question, tonight we are discussing construction of the deck. Bud stated people are building closer and closer to the water. Where does the ZBA stand and is there a consistency as to how close one can get? Herb said he was surprised the shore-land permit was granted to within 7 feet of the high waterline.   Discussion ensued on the Spirit of the Ordinance in keeping with the buffer zone. Jason stated the building is already in the buffer zone.  Herb stated imposing a 25ft setback on a small piece of property can be proportionally unfair. Franz said rights of abutters are most important to him. No one, including abutters and DES, have come forward with any concerns in this matter. Franz stated that if this is approved he would like to add a condition that the deck remain an open deck with no walls, roof or enclosed foundation. 
· Jason asked for a motion. Franz made a motion to attach a condition to the Variance that the deck remain an open deck on pier construction. Herb seconded the motion. Jason asked for discussion on the motion, there was none. All voted in favor of the motion to add the condition to the decision. Members discussed the voting process. Jason stated we should continue doing as we have in the past and discuss the process at a future meeting. Members completed the Variance worksheets. 
· Jason asked for a motion. Franz made a motion to grant the application for a Variance with the condition that the deck remain an open deck on pier construction.  Bud seconded the motion. Jason asked for discussion. There was none.  A roll call vote was taken: Bud voted to approve the Variance, Doug voted to approve, Herb voted to approve, Franz voted to approve and Jason voted to approve.   
New Business
· Rules & Procedures to be discussed at a future meeting:
· The Pros & cons of how we vote at a hearing. Should it be on the individual questions on the worksheet or a vote on the 5 questions collectively as is currently done? Suggestions: If a member has a criteria not met, the group discusses it, then vote on that question. If the majority vote in the negative on the same one criteria the variance is  denied. A suggestion was made to update the worksheet for Variances and the voting process at the next meeting and making it effective the new fiscal year.
· Discussed creating a process to review applications prior to meetings to assure one is needed and the correct forms are in place.  
·  Discuss legal opinion from 10/23
 Review the cost of holding a hearing.
Minutes 
· The minutes of Oct. 15, 2020. Herb made a motion to accept minutes as written. Doug seconded the motion, all voted in favor, the motion passed.
Correspondence/Reports
· Reviewed ZBA budget to date. The misplaced Lawyer fees have been removed from our account.
· 2021 Budget was discussed. Herb made a motion to submit the same budget as last year. Doug seconded the motion and all voted in favor. The motion passed.

Herb made a motion to not meet in December unless we have an application. Franz second the motion and all voted in favor.
A Motion was made by Franz to adjourn. The Motion was seconded by Bud. The Motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 10:22 pm.  The next meeting will be Jan 21, 2020 at 7:30 pm at the Stoddard Town Hall.
Respectfully submitted,
Kathleen Ellis
Secretary to ZBA
